
 Town of Dudley 
Board of Selectmen, Highway and Cemetery Commissioners
Monday, December 18, 2023 @ 6:30pm
Dudley Municipal Complex
71 West Main Street, Dudley, MA  01571

Room 321A

Approved 1/8/2024

Some matters have been taken out of agenda order but were typed up in agenda order for ease of locating information when necessary.

1. Open Meeting, Call to Order, Pledge of Allegiance:

 The Honorable Kerry Cyganiewicz opened the meeting at 6:35pm.  He disclosed that the meeting will be recorded.  In attendance were the Honorable Mark Landry, Honorable Jason Johnson and Honorable Steven Sullivan. Honorable John Marsi arrived at 6:58pm.    Also present were Jonathan Ruda, Town Administrator and Michelle Jervis, Assistant Town Administrator.  
2.  Appointments:

Highway Department – Melvin Gatzke, Jr., Foreman – Jeff Murray came before the Board recommending Mr. Gatzke for the position of Foreman.  He is well qualified, and the position needs to be filled.  Steven Sullivan motioned based on the Highway Superintendent recommendation to promote MJ Gatzke as the Foreman for the Dudley Highway Department effective immediately.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

Police Department – Reserve Officer Robbie L’Heureux and Reserve Officer Mariano Conte – Police Chief Karlowicz stated that the reserve academy has been discontinued and these two officers are the only reservists we have in town.  Steven Sullivan motioned to reappoint Reserve Officer Robbie L’Heureux and Reserve Officer Mariano Conte based on the Police Chief’s recommendation.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.

Election Worker – Monique McCoy – Jason Johnson motioned to appoint Monique McCoy as an Election Worked with a term to expire August 31, 2024.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0. 

3.  Resignations: Officer Paige Moroz – Chief Karlowicz stated Officer Moroz was going to be laid off due to the budget.  Thankfully the town voted to pass the override for the police but due to this volitivity Ms. Moroz decided to take another position in another municipality.  Her last day will be 12/27/23 and he would ask the Board to declare an opening on his department.  Jason John motioned to declare an opening on the police department for a new officer.  Mark Landry seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.  Steven Sullivan motioned, with regret, the resignation of Paige Moroz.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 4-0.
4.  Public Hearing – Pole Petition – Mass Electric Company d/b/a National Grid and Verizon New England, Inc request permission to locate poles, wires, and fixtures, including the necessary sustaining and protecting fixture along and across the following public way:  West Main Street  National Grid to install 1 JO pole on West Main Street and remove 1 JO pole on West Main Street beginning at a point approximately 78 feet west of the centerline of the intersection of West Main Street and Dudley Hill Road.  Removal of Existing P17 West Main Street and installation of new P17 approximately 40’ east.  The Public Hearing opened at 6:48pm. Due to the rainstorm/wind storm today National Grid was on emergency standby and unable to attend.  The Public Hearing will be rescheduled for January 22, 2024 @ 6:35pm. 
5.   Joint meeting with Planning Board – Short Term Rental (STR) Bylaw with CMRPC – Jane Wyrick, Manager of the Land Use and Zoning Regional Collaboration and Community Planning along with Planning Board members Guy Horne, Richard Clark and David Durgin and Bill Scanlan, Town Planner, came before the Board.  The meeting opened at 6:50pm.  Ms. Wyrick stated that she has done extensive research on Short Term Rentals.  Her project has investigated these Airbnb rentals and how they are regulated in the area.  This was a joint project with Clark University and CMRPC created a draft bylaw reviewing the data and research on short term rentals.  They surveyed 40 cities and towns in Central Mass which showed many issues with STR such as noise complaints, community disruptions, lack of housing stock and illegals STR. Effective in 2019 the legislature passed MGL Chapter 337 which states that all Airbnb must register with the State.  The town can approve this draft bylaw as a general bylaw or a zoning bylaw and states how it is regulated.  Richard Clark stated that we have 6 STR in Dudley and they are registered by the State. These STR must have additional liability insurance as well.    Jon Ruda stated that there might be a need for STR for parents visiting their students at Nichols College due to the lack of hotels in the area, also we have several lakes and ponds that would bring in vacationers to the area.  If we passed the bylaw as a general bylaw we could implement a housing tax subject to inspection by Board of Health and Public Safety; if we go with a zoning bylaw it would state where they are permitted.  Richard Clark stated that we should have a Public Hearing giving abutters the ability to speak.  Guy Horne stated that the general bylaw would make more sense since we can implement a special permit.  Also the neighbors might not even know about the STRin their area.  Bill Scanlan stated that we should have a study committee on this issue with a zoning bylaw regulated by the Planning Board yet a general bylaw would need to be approved at town meeting.  Jon Ruda stated that we need to consider the additional inspections and public safety issues. Steven Sullivan feels it should be a zoning bylaw with the Planning Board regulating them.  Mr. Horne, Chairman of the Planning Board, stated they will discuss placing this item on a future agenda.  David Durgin motioned to recess the Planning Board at 7:35pm.  Richard Clark seconded.  Unanimous 3-0.  The Board of Selectmen recessed until 7:38pm. 
6.   Renewal for 2024 –On Premises - All Alcohol Licenses, Off Premises -Package Store, On Premise Wine and Malt, Off Premise Wine and Malt, Club – 

Mark Landry motioned to approve the following All Alcohol Licenses for 2024.  John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

1. Lach Inc. d/b/a Polish Guards – Club Jigger – 41 Brandon Rd. – Restaurant- On Premise -All Alcohol

2. Polish National Alliance of Dudley d/b/a PNA – 214 West Main Street – Club- On Premise -All Alcohol

3. Imperial Park n’ Shop, Inc. d/b/a Imperial Park n’ Shop – 14 Airport Rd. – Package Store – Off Premise - Wine and Beer

4. Angel Share Wine &Spirits – 81 Schofield Ave – Package Store – Off Premise -All Alcohol

5. Om Shiv Corp. d/b/a Patriot Gas – 251 West Main St. – Package Store – Off Premise -All Alcohol

6. Tong V. Nguyen et al d/b/a Kwik Stop – 55 Schofield Ave. – Package Store – Off Premise -Wine & Malt

7. Nieski, Inc d/b/a Martys of Dudley– 119 West Main St. – Package Store – Off Premise -All Alcohol

8. St. Philopateer and St. Anthony, Inc. d/b/a Dudley House of Pizza  – 206 West Main St. – Restaurant – On Premise -Wine & Malt

9. J&S Blue, Inc. d/b/a Sinnis Pub – 6 Chase Ave. - Restaurant – On Premise -All Alcohol

10. Dudley D&C, Inc. d/b/a 21 West – 21 West Main St. – Restaurant – On Premise -All Alcohol

11. Jaymini Corp d/b/a State Line Farms – 59 Schofield Ave.- Package Store – Off Premise -Wine & Malt

12. Eighty Ates Bar & Grill, Inc. d/b/a Firebrands Bar & Grille – 8 Airport Rd. – Restaurant – On Premise -All Alcohol

13. Rosemary Archangel Michael, Inc. d/b/a Big Al’s Pizza Plus – 23 Brandon Rd. – Restaurant – On Premise -Wine & Malt

14. HW Restaurant, Inc. d/b/a Yummy’s Chinese Restaurant – 398 West Main Street/3 Center Rd.- Restaurant – On Premise -All Alcohol

15. Shree Dashama, Inc. d/b/a West Main Street Liquors – 212 West Main St. –Package Store - Off Premise - All Alcohol 

16. Dudley Links Operations, LLC d/b/a Dudley Hill Golf Course – 80 Airport Road – Restaurant – On Premise - All Alcohol

17. Kjack Inc. d/b/a Upside Food N/ Drink - 59 Schofield Ave. – Restaurant – On Premise –  All Alcohol.

18. 4 Ever Golf – 184 West Main Street – General On Premise – All Alcohol

19. Whiskey Rocks, Inc. d/b/a Whiskey Rocks – 14 Airport Rd – Restaurant – On Premise –   All Alcohol.

7.    Renewal Common Victualler Licenses for 2024

Mark Landry motioned to approve the Common Victualler and Entertainment License for 2024.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 

Eighty Ates Bar & Grill, Inc. d/b/a Firebrands– 8 Airport Rd.

Rosemary Archangel Michael, Inc. d/b/a Big Al’s Pizza Plus – 23 Brandon Rd.

Dudley D&C, Inc. d/b/a 21 West – 21 West Main Street

Jaymini Corp d/b/a State Line Farms – 59 Schofield Ave.

St. Philopateer and St. Anthony, Inc.  d/b/a Dudley House of Pizza – 206 West Main St.

J&S Blue, Inc. d/b/a Sinnis Pub – 6 Chase Ave.

 Kwik Stops – 55 Schofield Ave.

Om Shiv d/b/a Patriot Gas – 251 West Main St. 

Polish National Alliance of Dudley, Inc. d/b/a PNA – 214 West Main St.

 Subway # 228162 -157 West Main St.

Dunkin Donuts – 269 West Main St.

Dudley Donuts d/b/a Dunkin Donuts – 10 West Main Street

Cumberland Farms – 180 West Main St.

Leoni’s Brick Oven Pizzeria – 59 Schofield Ave.

Dudley Links Operations, LLC. d/b/a Dudley Hill Golf Club - 80 Airport Rd.

HW Restaurant, Inc. d/b/a Yummy’s Chinese Restaurant – 398 West Main Street.

Jimmy’s Pizza – 185 West Main Street

Dippin’ Donuts – 32 West Main Street

Sturbridge Coffee Roasters – 185 West Main Street

4 Ever Golf – 184 West Main Street

Kjack, Inc. d/b/a Upside Food N/ Drink – 59 Schofield Ave.

Whiskey Rocks, Inc. d/b/a Whiskey Rocks – 14 Airport Rd. 

Orchestra, Entertainment & Amusement Licenses for 2022 (includes pool tables, jukeboxes and videogames
D&C of Dudley – 21 West – Orchestra & Entertainment.

Firebrands Bar & Grill  – Orchestra & Entertainment

Lach, Inc. d/b/a Club Jigger – Jukebox, pool table, videogame

Polish Alliance of Dudley, Inc. d/b/a PNA – Jukebox, pool table, videogame

J&S Blue, Inc. d/b/a Sinnis Pub – Jukebox,  (4) pool tables,  (2) videogames, Orchestra & Entertainment

Kjack, Inc. d/b/a Upside Food N’ Drink – Orchestra and Entertainment, pool table, jukebox

Whiskey Rocks, Inc. d/b/a Whiskey Rocks – 14 Airport Rd – Orchestra and Entertainment

Mark Landry motioned to approve the Class I license for 2024.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

8.   Class I License – Agents or Seller’s License – New Motor Vehicles for 2024

Sean and Michael McGee, Inc. d/b/a McGee Toyota of Dudley – 191 West Main Street

9.   Class II License – Secondhand Vehicle Dealer’s License for 2024

Mark Landry motioned to approve the following Class II (Secondhand Vehicle) licenses for 2024.  Steven Sullivan seconded.  Unanimous 5-0. 

Art Cournoyer d/b/a Arts Auto Repair & Sales, LLC – 6 Oxford Ave. 

Basalious Auto Sales – 238 West Main Street

Robin’s Auto Sales – 263 West Main Street

Muriel Stelmach & William Stelmach d/b/a Four and One Motor Sales – 90 Schofield Ave.

James E. Audet d/b/a Precision Auto Rebuilders – 243 West Main St.

Henry and Sophia Szydlik d/b/a Henry’s Sales and Service – 65 Schofield Ave.

Michael Mayotte d/b/a West Dudley Auto Sales – 22 Southbridge Rd.

Andrew Loconto d/b/a A Lot of Cars, LLC. – 40 Hall Road

Robert Roemer - J.A.R Services, Inc. d/b/a Roemer Motor Coach – 138 West Main Street

John McCarthy d/b/a Affordable Auto Sales – 138 West Main Street

Jack Nassiff d/b/a Nassiff Enterprise, Inc. – 65 Schofield Ave. (side)

Anthony Simpson d/b/a Simpson & Sons Auto Sales – 8 Oxford Ave. 

Legal Auto Sales – Christine Brosnihan – 265A West Main Street

S.H. Auto Repairs, LLC. – Sebastian Helwig – 120 Schofield Ave., Unit 6

Zyggi Automotive, Inc. - Zbigniew Lasaka – 5 McQuaid Street

Euro Cars – Mariusz Kalinowski – 44 Oxford Ave

Zoom Auto Services – Aleksander Wasilewski -93 Schofield Ave

E.L.C. Inc. – John Guerin – 12-16 West Main Street

A&S Zoom All Automotive Sales and Repair – Dany Habib and Ahmed Rifal – 5 West Main Street

New Business:

a. Lori Smith, Town Clerk – Update to Selectmen and public regarding Town Clerk’s office operational requirements for upcoming 12 months.  Ms. Smith came before the Board.  She stated that we have an additional election with a primary scheduled for 2/6/23 with the vacated State Representative seat by Peter Durant.  On Tuesday, 12/26/23 her office will get the papers out yet there will be no early voting for this election, but will provide a mail in vote.  She would like to hire part-time help for the year since her office will be extremely busy.  She provided the board with a schedule of the 2024 elections.  
b.  Cemetery Rules and Regulations – Michelle Jervis stated that the Cemetery Rules and Regulations have been updated with the help of Olivia Antonson. Due to the purchase of a small backhoe through a grant the town can now do full burials and she requested that the Board vote to amend the revolving account, which pays for the labor on cremations to include labor with full burials.  John Marsi motioned to amend the Revolving account no. 0405-491-4882-4012 to include labor for full burials.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.

10.  Town Administrator’s Report:

a.   Mr. Ruda requested a continuation on discussion regarding an Operational Audit the Chairman requested him to provide at our last meeting.  Mr. Ruda stated that he has a state approved report that UMass Collins Center prepared regarding an operational audit.  Unfortunately, the Community Compact Grant will not pay for it since we cannot receive any funds from the grant until 2026.  It will be approximately $15,000 to do the audit.  He feels that the report is too vague and too high level for what we want but it provided the Scope of Services that we could use.   Barnstable, MA put out an RFP for an audit, but it depends on how the Selectmen want to proceed.  He can solicit three quotes with the source of funding voted at the Spring Town Meeting when he includes in on the FY25 budget.  We could also use free cash, stabilization as well.  John Marsi stated that he would like to grant fund it but it will take too long.  Anyone who would like to get involved with the budget should contact our office to see learn about their role and be appointed to the FAA.  The Finance, Appropriation and Advisory Committee works closely with departments, Selectmen and town counsel and is an excellent way to learn the budget process. 
b.    Special Projects Interns Olivia Antonson provided the Board with updates on her projects and work to date.  All thanked her for her hard work. 

c.    Vote to adopt HR Policies Recommended by the Edward J. Collins Center of Public Management as part of the Human Resources Review and Policy Development Agreement.  Steven Sullivan motioned to approve the following policies:  Equal Pay Act Policy, Whistleblower Protection Policy, Recruitment and Selection Policy and References Policy. John Marsi seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
11.     Departmental Communication:
Due to the storm today, Chief Karlowicz stated that his department handled up to 40 calls during the day shift.  They were extremely busy.  Also, the Toys for Tots was a great success providing toys to 36 families in town.  
Deputy Fire Chief Paul Konieczny stated the fire department/EMS was busy today too.  His department collected toys through the US Marine Corps and many children benefited.  

Jeff Murray, Highway Superintendent, stated it was a busy day with flowing and downed trees.  Good news is that his department received $243,000 to add to Chapter 90 from the Fair Share tax.  

Stephen Rogerson was recognized by Governor Maura Healey’s office for the regionalization of Veteran Services in Dudley and Webster.  He was presented with a Citation for his hard work.  All thanked him and congratulated him on this recognition. 

Richard Clark, Trustee of the library, requested to be part of the departmental communication to give updates on the library.  He informed them that the library is very busy and they have recently implemented a Monday evening reading group for children with guest appearances.  Also the Interim Library Director, Cheryl Hansen, has been hard at work handling the day to day issues.
12.    Board Member Comments:

13.    Adjournment:  
Mark Landry motioned to adjourn at 8:25pm.  Jason Johnson seconded.  Unanimous 5-0.
Respectfully submitted.
Michelle Jervis, Assistant Town Administrator
Documents physically identified, discussed, or considered by the Board:

·   Accepted policies.
· Cemetery Rules and Regulations – Updated

·  Pole hearing petition
·  License Renewals for 2024
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